MAGMA FLOOD CONTROL DISTRICT

MINUTES OF THE

Friday, MARCH 25, 2011 MEETING

The Magma Flood Control District called to order its Meeting of March 25, 2011, at 4:05 p.m. in the Florence Unified School District - Anthem K-8 School - Band Room, 2700 North Anthem Way, Florence, Arizona 85132.  This meeting was duly posted and the public was also provided a toll-free number of 1-800-920-7487 to participate telephonically.  Appearing at the meeting were District General Manager Kent Pace and District Attorney Stephen R. Cooper.   Appearing telephonically were President Vinson Dobson, Board Members Ty LeSueur and Milton (“Le”) Smith.  Also appearing telephonically was Larry Pfeiffer, Assistant Secretary for the District. Public members in attendance were Charles Davis, Jerry McGuire, Louise Putrick, Larry Putrick, Gary

Shields, Virginia Shields, Larry M. Brown, Betty Wheeler, Tom Van Maren, Chuck Wirlkom, Bob Shelby, Elwyn Moore, Karen Wall and appearing telephonically was Lou Severino.  
 
President Vinson Dobson dispensed with the introductions. The first item of business was

discussion and approval of the Minutes of the March 21, 2011, Board Meeting.  The Minutes were

previously distributed to the Board and posted on the District website.  A motion was made by Ty

LeSueur to approve the Minutes and it was seconded by Le Smith, this matter passed unanimously.  The next item of business was the General Manager status report. General Manager Pace

discussed two matters with the Board and Public.  

The first item was a status report of federal funding.  General Manager Pace noted this was discussed with the public members prior to the meeting.  General Manager Pace stated the District had concerns that the federal funding needed to repair the Dam may be at risk. The federal funding is being provided to the District by the Natural Resource Conservation Service (hereafter referenced as “NRCS”)—a division of the U.S. Department of Agriculture.  In the March 21, 2011 meeting the District Board instructed the General Manager and legal counsel to not consider the award of the construction contract until concerns of the status of federal funding were resolved.  The District wanted to make sure the residents of the District were not at risk for the cost of the entire project in the event federal funds were withdrawn or delayed.

General Manager Pace stated after the March 21, 2011 meeting he had conversations with NRCS and was advised the $10,000,000.00 Dollars in approved funds were both committed and obligated over two fiscal years.  $4,800,000.00 Dollars of the federal funding was committed to the District out of the 2010 federal budget.  General Manger Pace noted he was advised these funds were not subject to the budget discussions currently ongoing in Congress for the 2011 budget.  General Manager Pace also reported that NRCS had stated that, although the additional $5,200,000.00 Dollars were coming from the 2011 budget, the amount had been both “appropriated” by congress and “obligated” by NRCS for the MFCD dam rehabilitation project (as evidenced in District’s agreement with NRCS–Agreement No. 68-9457-10-492).  NRCS therefore believes the District’s federal funding is secure.    

It was further reported that in conversations with the Senior Contracting Officer for NRCS, General Manager Pace was advised that all $10,000,000.00 Dollars for the Dam repairs were obligated funds which Congress could not “sweep” without creating legal liabilities.  The Senior Contracting Officer also advised the General Manager that Congress is aware of potential liability for removing obligated funds once they have been committed to a project.  General Manager Pace noted the Senior Contracting Officer had seemed to indicate if the project was awarded and under construction and the funds were both obligated and committed for the construction payments, it would be much more difficult for Congress to consider trying to recover or sweep these funds.  General Manager Pace also noted he was advised by NRCS they were not aware of any time in which congress had swept funds which were previously obligated by NRCS.  General Manager Pace believes NRCS was directing the District to proceed with the award of the construction contract.  

 General Manager Pace also had discussions with representatives of Congressman Gosar’s office this week concerning the status of the Dam repair.  He advised them as to the situation of the potential concerns with the budget process in Congress.  Congressman Gosar’s representatives pledged that the congressman would work to make sure the funding for the Dam repairs was protected.  General Manager Pace also noted congressman Gosar’s office was encouraging the District to proceed with award of the construction contract.  

General Manager Pace stated because NRCS has obligated the $10,000,000.00 Dollars of construction funds to the District in NRCS Agreement 68-9457-10-492, the District should award the construction contract to the low bidder (with the caveat that the contract be modified to allow the District to issue a stop work order in the event congress were to remove or delay the federal funding). 

The next item of business was public comment.  The following people spoke to the District, Tom Van Maren stated he appreciated the assurances of the federal funding and the awarding of the contract, but wanted to make sure the District and the District residents were protected in the event the contracting funding was challenged.  Mr. Van Maren also expressed a concern about giving blanket authority to the General Manager to approve change orders and suggested the District consider restrictions such as a cap of 5% of the contract amount on the change orders.   Lou Severino, a resident of Merrill Ranch, asked the District Board for clarifications such as:  1) What is the Magma Flood Control District, and 2) Do safety hazards exist for those living within the District?  After the District provided a brief explanation to his questions, Mr. Severino then asked the Board to resolve the Dam status by repairing the Dam.  General Manager Pace gave Mr. Severino his phone number so Mr. Severino could call him should additional questions arise concerning the Magma Flood Control District.  

Betty Wheeler a public member asked the District Board if FNF was aware of the concerns in the contract arising from the federal budget issues.  General Manager Pace assured her FNF Construction was aware of this issue and would be meeting with representatives of the District on Monday to work out acceptable language.  

Larry Putrick asked two questions:  1) about what effect the ongoing international problems (especially in Libya) would have on congressional funding, and 2) would the construction contract contain a performance clause to measure satisfactory performance on the contract by FNF Contracting.  General Manager Pace noted he could not comment on the foreign issues but noted the contract had checks and balances to measure performances as well as technical consultants which are under contract with the District to insure the quality control and progress of the construction.  Mr. Putrick concluded by stating he would like to see the Dam repaired. 

President Dobson asked if any of the Board Members would like to go in to Executive Session and discuss the contractual issues.  The Board Members felt given the Executive Session on March 21, 2011 and the explanations given by the General Manager and District counsel that an Executive Session would not be necessary.  

The next item of business was consideration for approval for General Manager Pace to award Magma Flood Control District Contract No. 2011-01 to FNF Construction Inc., in the amount $7,554,332 dollars.  A motion was made by Le Smith to approve the contract award, it was seconded by Ty LeSueur, and thereafter it was unanimously approved.

A motion was further made by Ty LeSueur to direct General Manager Pace not to issue a Notice to Proceed to FNF Contracting, Inc., until appropriate language could be worked out concerning a stop work contingency in the event federal funding was delayed or withheld.  This motion was seconded by Le Smith and thereafter it was unanimously approved.

The next item of business was consideration to provide the General Manager authority as contracting officer, technical liaison and administrative liaison in the District’s agreement with NRCS to take all reasonable and necessary actions to dispose of contractual and administrative issues arising out of Contract No. 2011-01 with FNF Construction including the right to approve change orders as needed and to assure quality construction and completion of the rehabilitation project.  President Dobson moved to approve this matter and he stated General Manager Pace would use discretion in reviewing and approving change orders and if there were any material deviations including financial costs he would bring them to the attention of the District Board and, if necessary, the issues would be brought to a meeting for approval by the District Board.  President Dobson’s motion was seconded by Le Smith and thereafter it was unanimously approved.

The next item of business was Board Member and General Manager reports.  There were no reports.

The next item of business was other business to come before the Board.  There was no other business before the Board.      

There being no further matters the meeting was adjourned at 5:04 p.m.

DATED this _____ day of March, 2011.

___________________________________

STEPHEN R. COOPER, 

District Attorney
